
MINUTES of a Council Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday, 26th February 2007 at Crown Chambers, 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elisabeth Bean; Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes; Chris Holmes; Don Millard; Pat Nicol. Stephen Petty Mike Sankey and Richard Wood. Cllr John Glover attended from 7.40 p.m.


Apologies: Cllrs Ruth Gillings

337/06
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Mike Sankey and The Clerk declared an interest in a copy letter sent from Mobilise representative Brian Warwick, to the Melksham News as the letter criticised letters the Clerk and Cllr Sankey had previously submitted to the Melksham News. Cllr. Chris Holmes declared an interest in PA MW07 00567 as a Member of the Beanacre Church Committee which was involved in this planning application. Cllr. Gregory Coombes declared an interest in PA MW07 00552 as an acquaintance of the applicant. Cllr Petty declared an interest in items 5b(i) Letter from Planning Officer re PA MW06 02520 Cereal Partners; item 5b (ii) Blenheim Park Village Green Application; item 6 (a),(b)(c) – Planning Committee Meeting Minutes 6th February; items 7 (a);(b); (c) -(i)  Sports Field Working Party 12th February and items 8 (a) and (b) relating to the Sports Field and WCC PA MW04 00797 – reasons undeclared.


Cllr. John Glover declared an interest in item 9 (v) the proposed tree-planting Scheme between Grasmere and Wellington Drive as he lived in Wellington Drive.

338/06
Public Participation: No matters were raised

339/06
Disabled Access – Report and Options:  The Council discussed recent concerns re the lack of disabled access in conjunction with the possibility that the Council could move premises in the future. 


a)  Disabled Access: The following points were made:-

The Council had been aware for some time of its legal obligations to provide disabled access and needed to act. The Council should be ready to move and not spend any money on facilities at Crown Chambers.  The Council could legitimately stay where it was as procedures were already in place to meet disabled persons on ground floor premises. In future the Council may have a disabled person join who would need to be able to come to meetings.  There appeared to be a communication breakdown as no information had been sent to parish councils re recent changes in the law re disabled access. The letter from the local representative of Mobilise appeared vindictive but his offer of help was welcome.  It was unfair to malign the Council and staff either publicly or privately as both had been working hard to present the various options. The Portaramp stair climber would be demonstrated at the Council office on 7th March at 3.30 p.m. and all members were invited to come and see it.  The Council should formally thank WWDC Officer Mr Bustle and Mr Gray for their helpful letters and reports. The Council should also thank Mr Warwick for his copy letter as well and take on board the points he had made.  Permission was needed from MSK Ltd for any disability device to be installed. Resolved: 1. The Council ask for a meeting with MSK Ltd either on 13th or 14th March.  2. The Council send letters of thanks to Mr Ian Bustle, Mr Peter Gray and Mr Warwick. 

b)  Office Accommodation  The following points were made:-

The full Council needed to make a decision soon  re future accommodation as the break point in the lease was 1st January 2007.  Information on the various options was being collated so that a decision could be made with all factors being taken into account. Costs were an important factor and the electorate needed to know beforehand as they would not be happy to be suddenly faced with a high precept, after a decision had been made. The New Office Accommodation Working Party had not met for 10 months.  Members of the Working Party were free to research possible new premises and request a further meeting. The Council needed to consider the comparative costs of staying put and moving with possible mortgage payments. Staff were happy where they were and would find it very unsettling to move again. If a decision was made to move, it should not be left to staff to do all the moving. There were few, if any, ground floor premises available in town, rent costs were  higher on the ground floor  and the Town Council would oppose any change of use from retail to office use. Comparative costs re either renting or buying a property needed to made available to all councillors.  This should now be an Agenda item at every meeting. The Council office ideally needed to remain in town as this was central to the whole parish. 

Resolved: It was agreed that the Office Accommodation Working Party  meet on 2nd April,  after the Meeting with MSK Ltd had taken place

c)  Committee representation   Cllr. Petty was concerned that he had been put on committees without his knowledge. It was noted that representatives for committees had been decided at the May Annual Council when Cllr. Petty was unable to come. The Council had ratified representation on committees at the June Council Meeting when Cllr. Petty was present. Cllr. Petty emphasised he did not have time to go through the Minutes and he now wished to resign from all committees and working parties. This was accepted.

Resolved: Cllr. Mike Sankey be the new representative on the Office Accommodation Working Party. 

340/06
Planning Correspondence

1. MWO6  02520 Cereal Partners: The Council noted a reply from Planning Officer Peter Westbury to inform that Cereal Partners intended to use an earth bund to block the Bowerhill Link Road where road construction ended, to prevent vehicular access into the Sports Field. A reply was also received from Wiltshire County Council to inform  that WWDC was  responsible for securing the Sports Field from traveller access. Cllr. Millard welcomed the employment Cereal Partners would bring.

2. Blenheim Park Green Application: The Council noted a letter from WCC to inform that legal officers were in discussion re this application and would let the Council know how it would be progressed in due course.

3. MW06 09028 Mobile Classroom at Shaw School: Notification from WCC to inform planing permission had been granted for three years and the land on which Mobile 443/87 was sited would then be restored to its former condition.

4. WWDC  PFI Bids  a) Trenchard Way garages: The Chairman reported that many angry residents had attended the recent public meeting to protest at the loss of garages. There was concern that the new development could hamper emergency vehicle access. No planning application had yet been submitted

b) Blenheim Park Development:  The Council noted a report from District Cllr. While. The current planning application had been withdrawn and one proposed site had been dropped. Amended plans were expected in early March

341/06
Minutes, Planning Committee 6th  February: These Minutes were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman with the following amendments:


Councillors present: Amend  “ Richard Ward” to Richard Wood”

                 Min. 326/06(3) Amend “Richard Ward” to  “Richard Wood”.

342/06
Min. 326/06 Neighbourhood Policing Meeting 1st March: Cllr. Wood reported he may be unable to attend.   The Chairman reported he would be attending the Meeting.  A letter was received from the new Sector Inspector, David Cullop to outline the new Management structure and to inform he hoped to attend the Annual Parish Meeting on 19th March to explain how planned changes would affect the parish.

343/06
Planning Committee recommendations: The recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 325/06 – 328/06 were formally approved.

344/06
Minutes, Sports Field Working Party 12th February: These Minutes were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman.

345/06
Sports Field Working Party Recommendations: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 331/06 – 335/06 were formally approved by the Council

346/06
Arising from Min. 328/06 Joint Meeting  15th February re PA MW04 00797 Development of Christie Miller Field:   Notes of the Joint Meeting were circulated. Councillors who attended also gave a report of the Joint Meeting. Council representatives had made clear to WCC and WWDC officers that any proposals would have to be agreed by the full Council. After many years’ of negotiation, representatives were disappointed that WCC was now proposing a lease rather than passing over Sports Field ownership to the Parish. This was at odds with the principle (endorsed through the District Plan First Alteration) that the Sports Field should be protected in perpetuity as public open space. WCC still had ambitions to develop the Sports Field and had suggested that consultation was needed to find out if the public still wished the Sports Field to remain as public open space.  Parish representatives had made clear that while the Parish council supported the link road, it could not be constructed until the Village Green Application was withdrawn, and this would not be done until the legal Agreement was signed.  WCC had emphasised plans for the new school would take priority but once they had been finalised, the amount and location of the proposed new pitches could be agreed. There would be a lot of spare land.   The Council noted that WCC had not held serious negotiations with the owner of land adjacent to Pathfinder Way  where 10.8 Ha of recreational open space was already  allocated. Both WCC and WWDC  had emphasised that funds were limited and the capital cost contribution for the old Pavilion and basketball court was needed for new facilities at Woolmore Farm rather than for a new Pavilion in the Sports Field. Cllr. Brindle emphasised the Council could not agree to anything until it was known what was being offered at Woolmore Farm. The issue was not just about pitches but about the loss of  an open space amenity which was used extensively for informal recreation as well.  Cllrs. Nicol and Sankey emphasised the Council had no reason to change its position.  Cllr. Millard emphasised the link road should be constructed as soon as possible. Cllr. Glover reported WCC had agreed to provide temporary facilities on the Sports Field while consultation took place.  The Clerk cautioned that WCC had not yet offered any additional land  for recreational use at Woolmore Farm apart from 4.29 Ha required to replace the Christie Miller Rugby Field. These was further discussion re the shortfall of recreational land in Melksham and the need for at least 10.8 Ha, as agreed in the District Plan, to be provided. 

The Chairman  then asked the  Council to consider the draft points which had been provisionally agreed at the Joint Meeting. Cllr. Wood emphasised the Council make clear that any replacement pitches and open space should be of at least the same high quality as original playing pitches. Cllr. Glover asked that the Council make clear that the community should have priority use of the pitches provided  which should be in addition to pitches provided for the new school Cllr. Baines emphasised that the residue of the 10.8 Ha open space  still due to the community should be allocated in the Bowerhill area. The Council supported these amendments. After further discussion and clarification all the points were agreed

Resolved  Cllr. Brindle proposed, seconded by Cllr. Wood  that the resolution detailed below, be agreed. All councillors supported the motion except for Cllr. Millard who abstained and Cllr. Petty, who did not vote, as he had declared an interest.
a) Melksham Without Parish Council expects Wiltshire County Council to honour the draft Legal Agreement (now almost finalised) to transfer the Bowerhill Sports Field  to Parish Council ownership. A Lease has never been discussed and is unacceptable to the Parish Council

b) When the District Valuer reaches an independent valuation figure for the Pavilion and basketball court, this sum will be transferred to the Parish Council account, on the understanding that the fund will be ring-fenced and will not be used until full consultation had taken place with the Bowerhill community. The District Council will secure this commuted sum on behalf of Melksham Without Parish Council via a proper Section 106 Agreement linked to the WCC planning application MW04 00797. The planning application report will make clear the condition on which the sum is held, as detailed above. 

c) To help progress the County Council application, Melksham Without Parish Council will support outline planning permission for MW04  00797. The Parish Council will retain the Village Green Application in full and will not withdraw all or any part of it until community consultation has taken place.

d) Community consultation  will be carried out in liaison with the Parish Council and the Bowerhill community,  by the County and District Council who will meet all consultation costs.

e) If  the consultation indicates that  Bowerhill residents continue to support the retention of the  Bowerhill Sports Field in perpetuity  as public open space, then the County Council will transfer ownership of the Sports Field  to the Parish Council for £1, through a Legal Agreement or Section 106 Agreement, in accordance with the terms of the pending  Legal Agreement  between the County Council and the Parish Council.  

f) The County Council will provide a written guarantee that the replacement land/pitches at Woolmore Farm (in lieu of the Christie Miller Rugby and Running Track Field- now scheduled for development) will be at least of the same standard, separate from, and in addition to any pitches provided at the site for use by the new George Ward School. The remaining shortfall of open space, (6 . 5 ha) as identified in the current District Plan will be located within easy walking distance of the Bowerhill community. 

g) Since  PA MW04  00797 includes land for the proposed new link road which is part of the Village Green application and the link road cannot go ahead without the Green application being amended,  the District Council Planning Report for MW04 00797 should make clear the background history,  the reasons for community consultation and the County Council’s  stated commitment to transfer the Sports Field to Parish Council ownership through a proper Legal Agreement,  if this is shown to be the wish of the Bowerhill community.

347/06
PA MW04 00797 Further planning comments: It was agreed to a) support the Planning Officer’s recommendation for a Section 106 Agreement for replacement pitches at Woolmore Farm; b)  to emphasise that either a completed  Legal Agreement  or Section 106 Agreement  between the County and Parish Council, to pass over ownership of Sports Field  had to be in place  before the link road could go ahead ; c)  to emphasise the need for recreational land to be within easy walking distance of the Bowerhill community;  and  d) new pitches needed to be provided  and usable prior to any development taking place. It was further agreed to make clear that the development for which this outline permission was being sought could not go ahead without there being a signed and completed Legal Agreement between the County Council and the Parish Council.


Resolved: The following comments be submitted to West Wiltshire District Council:

Melksham Without Parish Council  is  committed to seeing the new link road go through and would like to work with you to ensure this can happen as soon as possible.  The Parish Council also fully supports the District Council Planning Officer’s concern to ensure that the new pitches are secured via a proper Section 106 Agreement and that the new facilities are put in place before any development takes place on site.  The development described in PA MW04 00797, for which outline permission is now being sought, cannot realistically go ahead without either a Section 106 Agreement or a  Legal Agreement between the County and Parish Council relating to the Bowerhill Sports Field and the Village Green Application. 

348/06
Minutes, 26th February: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman

349/06
Arising from Min. 315/06 Bus Services, Whitley: Copy letter from Cllr. Chivers to WCC was received. This requested an evening bus service so that young people could attend the Melksham Youth café and a hard-standing at Northeys Farm Whitley. Resolved: The Council write to WCC in support of Cllr. Chivers’ requests

350/06
Arising from Min. 316/06 County Bid for Unitary Status: Letter received from WCC Leader Jane Scott to emphasise that County Unitary Status would enhance the role of parish councils and provide opportunities for wider influence via the planned Area Boards. It was noted that WCC had no policy re possible “clustering” which it was felt should be left to the discretion of individual Councils. 
351/06
Arising from Min. 321/06 (e) Small Scale Transport Improvements: Reply received from WCC to confirm traffic –calming in Woodrow Road and a footway from Berryfields to Aloeric School would be considered for funding in 2007/08. However there was insufficient time to assess the Council’s request for a cycleway from Beanacre to Dunch Lane and this would be reviewed for funding in 2008/09. WCC would be reviewing its Cycle Action Plan when the connection of local settlements to the Wiltshire Cycleway would be considered. The Clerk mentioned the extensive research done by Cllr. Brindle towards having a cycleway from Beanacre. 


Resolved: The Council reply to send WCC a copy of  Cllr. Brindle’s work.

352/06
Arising from Min.321/06 (f)  Parish Speeding: The Council noted a reply from the Wilts. Constabulary Safety Camera Office -Kevin Bolan. Cllr. Brindle referred to the other detrimental effects of speeding which did not concern the Police, such as noise, pollution and danger to other modes of transport; for example, walking and cycling. It was noted that a man had been knocked off his bike at Norrington by a speeding vehicle. The Chairman referred to a recent incident in Falcon Way when a lorry delivering milk had tried to avoid traffic-calming measures and had got stuck in the mud as a result. Cllr. Millard emphasised the traffic-calming outside Bowerhill school was causing problems for emerging vehicles. Cllr. Petty suggested the traffic-calming island needed to be moved 10 yards to the right or left. Double yellow lines from Mitchell Drive to past the school would also stop obstructive parking. He also suggested that an item be placed in the Bowerhill Villager to ask parents not to park within 20 yards of the islands


Resolved: 1. The Council pass on concerns re traffic-claming outside the School to County Highways. 2. An item be placed in the Villager as proposed by Cllr. Petty.

353/06
Arising from Min. 324/06 Tree-planting Scheme, Bowerhill  A site meeting had taken place with District Council officers to agree sites for new tree-planting on the land between Grasmere and Wellington Drive. The Clerk reported that the Council would 


need to make clear arrangements for future maintenance in the grant application to the Town Council. The Town Council had decided to use their own caretaking staff to look after new trees they would be planting. Another option would be to ask the District Council to carry out maintenance and provide a sum from the grant to cover this cost. Cllr. Glover suggested the Council guarantee the same level of maintenance as given to the existing trees in this area, which was minimal. 

Resolved. The Council find out if the District Council would carry out future maintenance.

354/06
Refurbishment of RAF Stone: It was noted that the replacement stone had now been made. The Chairman reported that it had been agreed to place the new RAF stone in front of the ATC Hut, and this would be done at a special Dedication Service with an RAF Padre. Members of the RAF Association would be invited to attend together with the press.  Mr O’Keefe of Bader Park was now organising the arrangements.


Resolved: The Council contact Mr O’Keefe to let him know the new Stone was ready for collection.

355/06     Finance – Accounts: The following accounts were checked and approved for payment:

(2811    J & J Masonry – New carved RAF Stone   - As this  account was  incorrect it was returned to  J & J Masonry for amendment)

2812 Oliver & Lang Brown 

                       – Beanacre Play Park Landscaping £3,170 + VAT           £3,725. 74

2813   RM Software: 6 Hrs IT Support up to 31/1/07 £210 + VAT           £246. 75

2814    West Wilts. District Council – Pavilion -New door to 

                                changing rooms to extend youth club                          £300. 00

2815   West Wilts. District Council

                           – Metal Litter bins, Bowerhill £344 + VAT                     £404. 20

2816    BT – New phone micro system  £375 + VAT                                 £440. 62

2817   Countrywide Farmers – maintenance materials  £6.78 + VAT            £7. 97

2818   Wessex Water- Berryfield Allotments  13/06/06 – 31/12/06               £64. 67 

2819   WALC – Councillor & Clerk Packs  £16 + VAT                                £18. 80

2820   Avery Weigh-Tronix –Postal scale chart                                                £8.05

2821    Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – February salary                                     

2822   Mrs Jo Redding:Salary 6th & 13th Feb + 1 hr o/time Total 11 hrs        

2823   Mrs Jill Butler – Casual Work (20 hrs)    4/1/07 – 1/2/07                     

2824   Mrs Elaine Cranton – Office cleaning, January                                    

2825   Mrs Mary Jarvis  - February salary + reimbursement expenses      
2826    Mr Gordon Peters – Salary                                                                  

2827   WCC Superannuation Employer/ee Jarvis                                            £398. 84

2828   Inland Revenue – Tax/NI employer/ee Jarvis, Mylchreest,Peters         £516. 96

2829   Persuasive Images – new printer £66. 37 + VAT                                    £77. 99

2830   Wiltshire Publications Ltd – Grant Aid & APM Adverts £117 + VAT  £137 .48 

2831   Post Office Counters – postage                                                              £100. 00

356/06
New Shelter, Beanacre:  The Clerk reported that six quotations had been sought 


and only one reply had been received. It was noted that WCC would finance 50% of the cost of a new shelter. Resolved: The Council accept a quotation from Beanacre Builders to construct the new shelter, in the sum of £2,365 + VAT
357/06
Consultation Documents:

a) Post Office Network consultation: Councillors expressed their concern about further plans to cut the number of  post offices. It was noted that in many rural areas, the post office was the only shop in existence and the hub of the community. Sadly services had been consistently reduced over several years and now one could not  now collect state pensions or even purchase a TV Licence or pay bills. Closing post offices was against sustainable living, since people then had to use their cars to drive into town. Many elderly people did not have private transport means and many rural areas had very poor public transport
Resolved: The Council strongly object to any further closure of post offices for the reasons stated above.

b) Model Code of Conduct for Local Authority Members: Councillors welcomed revisions to the Code of Conduct which made the Code simpler to operate and introduced common sense amendments. These included not having to declare remote connections or make public personal details where councillors had sensitive employment. It was noted that proposals re making language gender-neutral would not cover transsexuals.
      Resolved: The Council reply to welcome common-sense measures in the code 

c) WWDC Proposed Dog Control Orders: It was noted that the proposed Dog Control Order did not apply to agricultural land and did not require dogs to be kept on leads. The Chairman reported that there was no clear legal definition  available of what constituted  a “reasonable excuse”.; possibly a disability. Cllr. Bean emphasised the need for all football fields and sports fields to be covered by the new Dog Orders. 
Resolved: The Council reply to emphasise the need for Orders to cover sports fields and football fields.

d) WWDC Street Trading Arrangements: This document was noted.
358/06
General Correspondence


a)  Future of Play Areas: A further letter was received  from WWDC Play Safety Manager Dave Brooks to emphasise that the future of play areas in the parish was uncertain. The issued about whether the Council took over play areas was not just about cost –effectiveness but about securing a long-term future for play areas. This letter was noted. The Chairman  reported  that WWDC had agreed that £13,500 from the new Ashford Homes development, secured through a Section 106 Agreement, would be used to upgrade the play area at Kestrel Court.  All the funds for the planned play area improvements which cost £28,00 in total had now been located so that work could now go ahead. This news was welcomed. 


b)   Right of Way Improvements, Shaw and Whitley: Letter received from the Rights of Way Warden Steve Leonard to inform he would be assessing the paths and would repair the Kissing gate as a priority item. Cllr. Bean  proposed the Council reply to Steve Leonard to suggest an “ad hoc” inspection, without landowner knowledge so that he saw the paths in their true condition. This was agreed.


      Resolved: The Council reply to request an “ad hoc” inspection of paths. 


c) New School at Woolmore Farm – Joint Meeting: An email was received from WCC Officer Nigel Hunt to ask for a suitable date for a further Joint Meeting, so that the new school plans could be presented. Resolved: The Council reply to suggest the next Joint Meeting be held on 22nd March.


d) Melksham Health Forum: Email received from Melksham Town Council to inform that the next Joint Health Committee Meeting was planned for 5th March.

                Resolved: The Council contact Cllr. Gillings to ask if she would be able to attend on the Council’s behalf.


e) Melksham Hospital – PCT Answers to Pathways for Change Consultation. This document was noted.  Cllr. Glover questioned the statement (Page 7) that Neighbourhood Teams worked side by side with Social Care teams, as since the PCT and WCC had disagreed  about co-location, all co-operation had ceased. 

                   f) Street names, Hampton Park: The Council noted a letter and email from WWDC to inform that the developer had strongly rejected the Council’s suggested RAF names ( Gannet Way and Cosford Centre) and thus WWDC had accepted Ashville Centre and Commerce Way  as there was insufficient time for more consultation. However in future developers would be given a list of RAF names in good time. 

   g) Quality Councils Scheme Review: Letter received from defra to inform that council re-applying for quality status would qualify on an 80% electoral mandate, rather than 100% mandate as previously stated.  This news was welcomed. 

359/06       General Correspondence for information: The Council noted the following items:

 (i)          WALC – February circular with enclosures

(ii) Ward Boundaries & elections –letters from Electoral Commission & WWDC-  Open Evening, 27th February  

(iii)      Recycling – letter from WWDC re proposed new changes

(iv) Sustainable Communities Bill  – Letter from campaigners.

(v) WCC letter to explain Registration Service reorganisation

(vi) Public Transport – copy letters from Cllr. Chivers.

(vii) Splash Fund-raising Appeal 

(viii) Melksham 1st Spring Festival application form 5 May 2007

(ix)         Best Kept Village Competition – information and closing dates

                  Meeting closed 9. 55 p.m.

Chairman, 23rd April 2007 

PAGE  
9

